ALDERMAN NEWSLETER 41

From John Hoffmann

December 10, 2009

I normally would not send out a newsletter until after the next Board of Aldermen meeting.  However, at this meeting we will be voting on the budget. In the current budget sponsored by all the aldermen except me, calls for firing employees and reducing some jobs from full time to part time. As I pointed out in the last newsletter I found around $137,000 in additional cuts that could be made…I have now found $147,000 starting with cutting the mayor and aldermen salaries by 30% until we are out of this recession.        

A MODERN DAY CHRISTMAS CAROL…PLAYING THE PART OF SCROOGE IS THE TOWN AND COUNTRY MAYOR, CITY ADMINISTRATOR AND BOARD OF ALDERMEN…AND IN THE ROLE OF BOB CRATCIT ARE THREE WOMEN EMPLOYEES:    The three people that I know are scheduled to get fired by the end of the year are:

Kim:  Our long time receptionist.  If you call city hall or walk in Kim is the likely person you will talk to or see. Kim is a single mother who depends on her job with Town and Country to provide for herself and her daughter. 

Kristina:  Is a full time dispatcher, who quit a public safety job in Jefferson County to take a similar job in Town and Country.  Yep…we recruit them away for a job and then fire them.  She and her husband, who is a firefighter, depend on their dual incomes. 

Kara:  We promoted Kara from a clerk position in city hall to the police clerk position. Congratulations Kara and you are fired.     

POLICE OFFICER:  An unnamed police officer was to be laid off.  We recently left open a police detective position when the officer retired. During recessions crime rates go up and often accidents go up due to among other things vehicles with defects that people cannot afford to repair.  We will reduce the staff of officers by two.   

However, just this week Jordan Geist resigned from the police department.  Jordan was our parks worker who was hired by the Police Department on January 6, 2009.  You might remember that I complained that with our salary ranges, we did not need to pay officers to go to a six month long police academy.  We can hire experienced and trained officers. 

Usually after six months of training it takes another year if the officer is working for a busy police department like St. Louis or Kansas City or two or three years if they are working for a suburban department before they are really considered fully trained. 

Chief Copeland was quick to praise Jordan when he finished at the top of his academy class. Now in less than a year he has resigned before he is off probation and after we spent a lot of money.  With his resignation we may be able to avoid another police layoff.     

AND A FEW WORDS FROM THE EMPLOYEES:  I received this email for an undisclosed employee: 

Dear John,

I have just finished reading your last newsletter and I am just appalled.  The mayor is proposing to give employees a 2% raise after notifying certain employees that their jobs will be eliminated due to financial hardships.

 

I can name exactly who's jobs are being eliminated; Police Clerk-Cara Wood; Receptionist-Kim Chrisman; Dispatcher-Christina; plus 2 officer positions; also 2 full time positions are being cut back to part time (Tom Blanchard & WC Conley's jobs) at least that what was told to us on Nov. 9th.

 

Obviously I am an employee and I would like to keep this information that I am giving you confidential.  Please do not publish my email address because some people at City Hall know this is my home email address and I do not want any retaliation in telling you this information.

 

I can not tell you how difficult it has been having this information and having John Copeland or any one of the other department heads not giving any information as to the time frame of the last day for  these employees.

 

So yeah, basically Merry Christmas and Happy New Year for those unfortunate people who have had the privilege of serving the citizens of Town & Country for years and then being told your job is not important enough to keep active when you know darn well there could have been cuts made some where else so these select few could retain their jobs in an otherwise poor economy and job market.

 

How are they supposed to get gainful employment in society today?  Obviously not the problem of the Mayor or City Administrator.

 

Sincerely,

 One who can not be named

Here is a letter that was sent from one city employee to all the aldermen on Thursday night:

My name is Kim Chrisman and I am employed by the City of Town & Country.  It is with great respect that I come to you with this matter as my job as well as others is at risk of being lost. 

I have sat at the same desk for over eight years in the front office assisting the residents of Town & Country. As an office assistant, I have many responsibilities and consider myself to be a valuable employee. Despite my dedication and loyalty to the city, I have been advised that my position as well as some others may be eliminated due to budget cut backs.

In this suffering economy, it will be difficult to find another full-time job. I know of several people who have been out of work for months with no job prospects. This is particularly frightening to me as I am a single mother. I must not only have a decent income but health insurance for both myself and my daughter.  

As I am sure you are aware, it is impossible to live on unemployment which does not cover the necessities required to live in this society.  This decision to eliminate these positions in the city will have a terrible impact on our lives. 

It is my belief that the most important thing an employer can do is take care of their employees, especially long-term ones who have always given it their best. There are always other ways to save money that should be considered before cutting jobs. 

I do not feel that there was a great deal of consideration or thought given in this decision to eliminate not only my position, but that of Cara Wood, Kristina Bequette, and a police officer’s job. Also, there is a full-time position that may become part-time.  

There are other areas in the budget that could have been cut to help save our jobs but no one took the time and effort needed to investigate these areas. For example, Item #24 on the agenda, the 2010 Facilities Improvements Program, does not seem to be a priority. The building is neither dilapidated nor unsafe in any way and improvements could easily be put off for a few years. 

When we heard that the mayor was considering 2% raises for the employees that will be able to keep their jobs, we were understandably upset. It seems wrong that some people will lose their jobs while others will get an increase in pay. This makes losing our jobs an even harder pill to swallow. 

Since learning this news November 9th, it has been difficult to come into the Municipal Center every day.  Although we have been told by certain people that we should not take this personally, it is impossible not to feel hurt and unappreciated and we are frightened for the new year and what lies ahead. 

I respectfully request you investigate and re-consider this matter as it will be a life-altering decision for several people who have worked very hard for your city.  

 

MORE INFORMATION FROM OTHER EMPLOYEES: I was contacted by another employees and learned that we were not reducing a full time dispatcher to a part time position. No we were firing a full time dispatcher, who we hired from a public safety dispatching job in Jefferson County.  She quit that job to join the Town and County family and is now being fired.  We are not eliminating or cutting her position.  Instead a former dispatcher took a combined position of an admin aide to the detective unit and part time dispatcher will replace her.  This allowed her better hours.  They are cutting out her job but firing someone in a different job.   The old last hired and first fired rule.  What I cannot figure out is why are we firing the full time dispatcher?  The person who took the admin job assumed the risk that went with the reward…better hours and days off.    

But wait…I was hearing we were likely to eliminate another police officer position (before Jordan resignation).  We have already decided not to fill an opening after a detective retired.  Now there is talk to lay off an officer based on merit.  So for the dispatchers it is last hired, first fired…but for the cops it was going to be based on performance evaluations. Why the double standard?

LADIES FIRST:  It is sad to say…but not surprising…so far all the layoffs are to be females.  It is as if these employees do not have obligations that depend on their jobs. 

LACK OF TRANSPARENCY FROM IRAQ:   We have one employee, our code enforcement officer who also does planning review, who is currently serving in Iraq and is not expected back until late spring of 2010.  We are not firing him…but the new call for transparency in government is suddenly becoming opaque.  The plan that I have been told is to make his current full time job a part time position, but then give him some new part time title and use funds from the Roads Tax to give him his full salary.   Meanwhile we are cutting much of our road projects for subdivision streets. 

ODD AVENUE OF INFORMATION:  It is really a bitch to be getting this information about layoffs from the employees and not the city administrator, police chief, budget director and especially the mayor.  

CHRISTMAS TIME:  Silver Bells, Silver Bells, It’s Christmas time in the City…and we are laying you and you and you off!  But during the height of a recession we handed out huge Christmas bonuses equaling as much as two weeks pay, we had an employee dinner, gave $5,000 to the residents of Bellerive Country Club grounds for new trees on their private property. Now we are going to fire three loyal employees. 

Last year I was amazed that we had specially printed Christmas Cards for the police department to mail out to other police departments and the aldermen. I mentioned this to Chief John Copeland, suggesting he buy the cheap cards for sale on December 26 and tape one of his business cards inside to save lots of money.  (That is what I used to do when I ran police departments or special enforcement units.)

This year with employee layoffs upcoming on January 1 and police officer positions eliminated we are at it again. This year we downsized from a card to a Christmas letter on letter size paper with a red border and the T&C Police logo saying:

Happy Holidays

Warmest thoughts and best

wishes for a wonderful

holiday season and a very

Happy New Year!

The Men & Women of

Town and Country Police Department

Somehow I don’t believe all the police employees have the “warmest thoughts” this year.  

Maybe just maybe before we incurred the expense of printing these letters and sending them out with first class postage, an executive decision should have been made to cancel the letter, save the money and put it toward salaries so we don’t have to lay off employees.  Ironically the police department mailed these letters to the alderman, despite the fact that the cops have to deliver packets to the aldermen every Friday. (Expect me…I pick mine up…as a cop I hated delivering these packets everywhere I worked.)

*I placed my latest budget amendment with the newest cuts at the end of the newsletter after the cartoons.  It is similar to the list of cuts shown in the last newsletter. 

5 DAYS:  It took five days to do field operations and sterilize 70 deer.  If also took five days for a sterilized deer (estimated cost $750-$1000) to be found dead along Clayton Road.  (I brought this up sometime ago questioning if it was good tax management to spend money on deer sterilizations only to have the deer get hit by a car.) 

MAN IN THE TREE:  The police removed a man in camouflage with a hunting bow and deer arrows in Ward-3 this week.  I’d like to give you more information but the police have not responded to my emails. 

DEER COVERAGE:  I don’t know if you have noticed but over the last year it seems to me that the coverage of the Deer issue in T&C by West Magazine has been anything but even handed.  The articles by Diane Plattner have all seemed to have had a slant toward the position of the “save the deer” folks.   Mariette Palmer was quoted often despite the fact that the last survey showed 70% of residents were concerned with the deer population issue, it makes you wonder. 

Many of the deer people have been requesting the city tell them where the deer sharp-shooting would take place.  The landowners were not too keen on having protesters in front of their driveway and the city has a responsibility for the safety of its employees and the contractor’s employees.  Also this is a public safety operation.  The cops do not announce in advance where they are going to be staking places out.  Nor should the city announce where they plan to thin deer to allow people to disrupt the deer after we paid for a month of feed to bait them to an area.   All areas involved in the deer control project will be listed in the post operation report. 

So it was interesting this week when Diane Plattner filed a Sunshine Information request with the city to provide voice mails from the contractor informing the city where they would be hunting. 

Here are the requests and the response:

  This is a request for records under the Missouri Sunshine Law, Chapter 610, Revised Statutes of Missouri. 

I request that you make available to me the following records: 

1) The first voice mail the City of Town & Country receives from the Deer Management Program Provider on the first day the provider begins sharp-shooting deer in Town & Country during the deer management project timeline of October 2009 through April 2010. 

2) Each and every subsequent voice mail the City of Town & Country receives from the Deer Management Program Provider on each day the provider sharp-shoots deer in Town & Country during the deer management project timeline of October 2009 through April 2010. 

The contract between the City of Town & Country and Deer Management Program Provider Anthony DeNicola, of White Buffalo, requires the provider to notify the city (and Missouri Department of Conservation) by voice mail each day sharp-shooting will occur during the deer management project timeline of October 2009 through April 2010. 

The Missouri Sunshine Law defines a Public Record as “Any record, whether written or electronically stored, retained by or of any public governmental body…” The deer management provider’s voice mails to the City of Town & Country on each day of sharp-shooting constitutes an electronically stored record under the state law’s public record definition.

I request that the records responsive to my request be copied and sent to me at the following address: 355 Ozark Trail Drive, Suite 1, Ellisville, MO 63011. 

I request that all fees for locating and copying the records be waived. The information I obtain through this request will be used in the public interest to inform the public about implementation of this publicly-funded deer management program in Town & Country. 

West Newsmagazine: C/O Diane Plattner, 355 Ozark Trail Drive, Suite 1, Ellisville, MO 63011, 636-591-0010

Ms. Plattner,

Regarding the Sunshine Law request for various voicemails, please see the below response from the City Administrator.

Pamela Burdt, City Clerk
City of Town and Country    
1011 Municipal Center Drive
Town and Country, MO 63131
314-587-2806 Phone
314-587-2807 Fax
burdtps@town-and-country.org
 Help us to save our environment by printing this document only if it's necessary
[image: image1]
From: Copeland, John R. 
Sent: Wednesday, December 09, 2009 10:01 AM
To: Burdt, Pam. S.
Subject: FW: Sunshine Law Request Town and Country
RE: City of Town & Country, Missouri, 1011 Municipal Center Drive, Town & Country MO 63131, Custodian of Records/ City Clerk Pam Burdt

Diane,

As a follow-up to my conversation yesterday (December 8, 2009) and for the record, I have included a recitation of paragraph 10 of “The Wildlife Management Service Agreement”, (Schedule A) which I believe is the genesis for your request.

The WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT SERVICE AGREEMENT

SCHEDULE A

10. Provider must notify the City as well as MDC on each day that sharpshooting activities will occur by calling 636-300-1953 ext. 324.  This voice-mailbox can be reached at any time.

Please note that the prescribed voicemail messages are to left with the Missouri Department of Conservation at a MDC telephone number, not the City of Town & Country.

Further, notifications to the City are made directly to an individual assigned to receive them, and not to be left as a voicemail message therefore there is no paper or electronic record of these calls.

John Copeland

OTHER WEST MAGAZINE COVERAGE…SEWER LATERALS THE REAL STORY v WEST MAGAZINE’s VERSION :  I am beginning to get a little tired of being attacked in West Magazine in articles by Diane Plattner.  If you noticed the article in this week’s edition, the mayor took a number of shots at me…for filing a bill that a number of residents had requested me to do.  I was upset enough that I called the editor at West Magazine.  In this week’s West Magazine instead of asking me why I filed the bill and what was involved Ms. Plattner merely quoted Mayor Dalton criticizing me and the bill.  

It is always dangerous to complain to people who buy ink by the barrel, but they are also becoming dinosaurs. I took a gamble and called the editor of West Magazine to complain about the unfair coverage by Ms. Plattner.  The following email exchange then occurred:

From Diane Plattner to John Hoffmann

 Hello Mr. Hoffmann,
Susan S. at West Newsmagazine asked me to repond to your voice mail to her asking why I had not featured your input in my recent TC article on your proposed legislation. I have sought to include your comments on various issues, includng the recent deer program issues as well as your upcoming budget proposal. Could you please email me at this email with the following information?
1. Follow up information on your later sewer proposal.
2. Your views on the recent process to expand and implement the deer management program.
3. A summary of your 2010 budget revision proposal and your goals for this. (Susan already forwarded me your email to her with the details on this and I am now seeking an overview and your goals). 
If you could email me back ASAP with this information, that would be great. Thank you.
Sincerely,
Diane Plattner
west newsmagazine    

Reply from John Hoffmann to Diane Plattner

Diane,

I find it hard to trust you.  I was a magazine writer covering congress and the DOJ in Washington DC, I did sports writing and editing in KC at the Star and as a writer and columnist for east coast newspapers, mags and web sites...Capital Cities, Washington Post and independent owned papers.  I always got a comment from both sides or at least tried to.  I have never spoken to you...but have seen others bash me regularly under your byline. 

1)  The Sewer Lateral Bill was in response to resident requests in person and at annual Homeowners Meetings.  This time last year Mayor Dalton was caught flat footed at a Mason Valley neighborhood meeting and admitted he had never heard of Sewer Lateral Programs.  Almost every city and the County have Sewer Lateral Insurance programs. 

This is the only issue that residents get to vote on in fourth class cities.  It is normally a $28 a year fee that goes into a pool.

I had Mayor Dalton's city attorney write the ordinance, expecting complaints like this to come from him.  The ordinance came out of the Executive Branch...in other words Mayor Dalton's person wrote the ordinance.  

Our current public works director managed a Sewer Insurance pool when he was the assistant PW director in Crestwood.  Management of this is a smokescreen by the mayor, unless HIS PW Director can not manage it, despite his resume. 

My problem with the initial Deer Task Force vote was that Ald Fred Meyland-Smith lied to them and did not admit that he had brought up the request during a 10-30-09 meeting with Dept of Conservation PR people and Supervisor Joel Porath...with Fred, Lynn Wright, Officer Chris Hunt and Lt. Bob Arthur there for T&C.  According to DOC officials the meeting was to discuss handling PR..then Fred brought up the request to increase the Kill number.  The DOC had always thought our 100 deer kill number was way too low and would not have any effect on the deer population that is estimated well over 1,000.  Fred denied having a meeting when I questioned him at his Task Force Meeting.  That was a lie. 

I just have a problem  with not being up front with the citizen committee members. I find that rude and unfair.  You quoted Fred accusing me of trying to do awful things to his Task Force.  I was just interested in the truth coming out. 
I have no Problem with the increased numbers of Deer being taken by lethal means and think it should be continued to some degree in 2010 or we will have wasted our money this year and ignored all the experts' advice to continue the program of lethal management for at least three years. 

For the final question...Your buddy the mayor has refused to discuss layoffs. 

However employees have contacted me after they were informed of layoffs!  I have confirmed these layoffs from several other sources. 

One longtime employee, a single mom depending on her salary, is to be laid off.

One woman was promoted to a police clerk job and is now to be laid off. 

One full time dispatcher, who quit her job with Jefferson County Sheriff's Office to take the Dispatcher job in T&C.  Her job is not being eliminated  Instead a former dispatcher who took an admin aide job to the detectives...her job is being eliminated but the newest hire is being fired. 

Finally our newest police officer resigned and a senior detective retired.  We are not filling either job.  

Diane...we are one of the most affluent communities in Missouri...we say so on our web site....We will be starting 2010 with a $12,000,000 surplus.  Do we and should we fire three female employees at the height of a recession?  

My latest proposed amendment calls for the mayor and aldermen to take a 30% pay cut.  How can we devastate three employees and not take a hit also?  The rest of my budget cuts listed allow us to keep the three employees without touching the reserve. 

I don't think the people I represent in Ward 2 want to fire employees during a recession, when we can find a way to keep them. I just believe the residents of T&AC are that cold...at least not in Ward 2. 

We were also going to lay off a cop, but the resignation of a new officer just occurred and should avoid that. 

The current COLA is a -1.9%.  In many jurisdictions employees are taking cuts or furlough days to avoid layoffs.  Here the mayor wants to give 2% raises and fire people.  I don't think that is fair.
   
I think the residents of T&C deserve to know we are about to fire 3 loyal women who have worked for them.   

My phone number is 835-0751...try calling once it a while.  I work 2:30-7:30 Tues-Fri as an editor for Navteq at MoDot and 9:30 to 2:30 on Mondays.  I check email regularly. 

John Hoffmann
MORE CHANCES FOR POLICE COURT:  The Town and Country cops don’t write a lot of tickets to residents…(one reason is because they spend so much time on the Interstates) but you will have an increased chance to be in municipal court at City Hall for the next 18 months while they build a new city hall…IN FRONTENAC.  We are allowing the City of Frontenac to use the T&C city hall for their police court for the next 18 months.  This was an administration action.  The Board of Aldermen took no action concerning this. We were simply told it would be happening.  I asked about rent and was told Frontenac would be giving T&C $100 per court session for maintenance costs and there would be no rent. $100 is less than an average speeding ticket in Frontenac.  Keep in mind if you are stopped for speeding in Frontenac being a T&C resident is as good as being a Dellwood resident.  . 

30 years ago Frontenac moved the city hall and police department out of the back of the firehouse on Clayton Road and built new buildings for each.  Those buildings didn’t even last as long as Busch Memorial Stadium, before being replaced. 

.         

OH FOR THAT 1900 LOOK:  If I am not mistaken we have been trying to give the impression of a 1900 farmhouse with the front of the Longview Farmhouse.  Of course we added on the glass-doublewide conference center to the rear.  But to the front we were trying for the certain look, with a split rail fence, prairie grass and now courtesy of the Mason Ridge Garden Club, LED electric blue Christmas lights and possibly in the spring lawn ornaments that move in the wind.  I just wish we would pick a desired look and stick with it, regardless what the Garden Club lady wants.   Perhaps garlands and wreath would be more appropriate for a 1900 farmhouse and with a nod to the 21 century light the porch so the greenery can been seen at night.  But Blue LED lights you have to be kidding me.   

WATER, WATER EVERYWHERE:  While walking the dogs at Drace Park last week I took a detour around the log house.  My wife walked close to the rear of the house and noticed a foot of standing water against the basement door at the bottom of the steps.  The next day the city found out that the sewer line was blocked up from a collapse.  Damn if we only had a Sewer Lateral Program! (Just kidding) I have to wonder why we did not have a use for this house before we built the glass double wide at Longview.  It certainly could have held neighborhood meetings or the parks office.     

MIDDLE SCHOOL AT LONGVIEW OFF FOR NOW:  I spoke with the woman in charge of starting a middle school program for the Chesterfield Montessori School this week.  A month ago she made a proposal to rent out the front of the Longview Farm House for the school, accurately noting that the city does not seem to be using the space.  I wanted to mention to her to look at the log house at Drace.  I could see a deal where if the school fixed up the log house (and it would not be cheap) they could get the space rent free for several years.  Talk about space that is not being used!  I was then informed that the school has decided to start the middle school program on their campus on Ladue Road in Chesterfield. 

CARTOONS:
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Here is one from Charlotte Peters’ son:
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REVISED BUDGET AMENDMENT:  Here is my amended budget breakdown.   

This budget amendment contains $147,763 in cuts from the General Revenue portion from the submitted budget. Those cuts are then used to fund the jobs of the city’s receptionist, a full time police dispatcher who was going to be replaced by an admin aide and part time dispatcher and finally a police records clerk. 

An additional $31,000 is used to continue deer control for lethal deer reduction in 2010 and increase the overall deer management funding to $41,000.      

BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS:

$14,928 Salary and FICA if the Mayor and Board of Aldermen take a 30% salary cut until the revenue flows improve.  

$3,900 cut in dues would still leave $3,000 for dues with various organizations.  Sure it can be helpful belonging to different groups, but we can make it a few less for a couple of years.  Chose one; the Missouri Municipal League or the St. Louis County Municipal League, but not both, until the treasury is strong again. As a side bonus we would save money by not paying for elected officials to attend banquets between $30-and-$100 a head. 

$1,025 cut in meeting costs would still leave $1,025. This year we spent $1,600.  This is not that big of a cut. This would eliminate the $200 in snacks for aldermen before meetings, coffee, coffee filters and cups for various other meetings. This would still leave $1,025 for folders and copies for our too many commissions and task forces. 

$1000 cut in mailings leaving us with $2,500. In 2009 we spent less than $1,100 in mailings.  The mayor wants to triple our line item. This is not responsible.  

$500 reduction in supplies would leave $500.  In 2008 we used $509 for supplies and this year we are expected to use $500.  Two things we should eliminate immediately are the special note pads with the city logo and each alderman’s name printed across the top and going away presents.  I can scribble on old fashion scratch paper, without incurring printing costs. The $150 in engraved crystal for departing aldermen should be stopped NOW!

$1,200 cut from the Community Relations Commission leaving $200.  The last two years we have spent $1,400 and $1,300.  This would mean less postcard mailings.  Let’s try e-mail to Home Owner’s Association reps and ask them to forward the message at no costs. My HOA e-mail loop is about 100 homes.

$2,500 cut from the Green Team Commission, leaving them $500 or enough to send a post card mailing about on a recycling topic.      

$7,500 eliminated for Fire and Ice fireworks is a no brainer, at least to me.   Saving two employee’s jobs, restoring funds for the deer control program is far more important than a 30-minute fireworks show. 

TOTAL:  $22,601 in cuts FROM Boards and Commissions.

ADMINISTRATION:

$9,964 cut in salary and FICA by eliminating the 2% salary increases added by the mayor.

$2,000 cut in “other supplies” which includes free coffee, coffee filters and paper cups by the hundreds.  If the mayor is so big on going green, start having employees bring in their own coffee and use their own mugs and stop wasting paper coffee cups.  I have worked for five city governments, a county government and a state government, plus two large newspapers.  Nowhere did employees get FREE COFFEE.   There would still be $1,100 in this fund. 

$1,500 reduced in office supplies leaving a $10,500 line item.  In 2009 we spent $4844 in office supplies.  This year we should spend $10,000.  Even with this cut of $1,500 we will have reduced the mayor’s budget item from $12,000 to $10,500, a $500 increase over 2009. 

$2,000 cut in postage would leave us with $8,300 for postage in 2010.  We are estimated to spend $10,000 in postage in 2009.  The $2,000 savings would result by eliminating one of the four editions of the city newsletter.

$12,500 could be saved by going to three editions of the newsletter instead of four.  Eliminate the summer edition.  Also feature more about upcoming events and fewer of past events with photos of the mayor glad handing.   Reducing the overall size of the newsletter would result in more savings and would be the GREEN thing to do.  Newspapers and magazines are cutting size there is no reason why we shouldn’t also. 

$200 less in proposed training would reduce the training budget from $900 to $700.  We will simply choose more carefully. 

$1430 less in Dues and Memberships, would leave with $1,500. Professional memberships are tax deductible when paid by the employee.  Many maintain profession memberships for their occupations. 

$3,730 sliced from the Meetings and Conferences budget would leave $2,000.  That is down about two-thirds over the last two years. Again this will cause us to choose more wisely and drop the conferences in Las Vegas, New Orleans, New York, Miami, LA, Orlando and Myrtle Beach from consideration. 

TOTAL ADMIN CUTS: $33,324

Total of Boards and Commission and Admin Cuts:  $ 55,925.

That restores one laid off employee and adds $15,400 to the Deer Control project for 2010.

POLICE:

$57,672 is saved by cutting Mayor Dalton’s last second 2% pay raise. 

$2,000 being cut from the police tuition reimbursement fund would bring it into a realistic number.  Mayor Dalton budgeted $5,400 for 2010, but we only spent $2,575 in 2008 and are only going to spend $3,600 this year.  Paying cops to go to college dates back to the Nixon administration in the late 1960s and early 1970s, when huge numbers of cops and federal agents who hired on after World War II were retiring. Nixon created the LEAA (Law Enforcement Assistance Administration) which issued LEAP (Law Enforcement Administration Programs) funds to department to hire more cops and to police officers to go to college.  Almost 40 years later some departments are still offering money for cops to go to college.  This is getting a little antiquated.  Back in the 60s and 70s police salaries were low…now at least in the Town and Country that is no longer the case.        

$2,500 in other supplies can be cut.  In 2009 we will have spent $6,000 in this category.  Mayor Dalton has budgeted $9,500.  If we cut $2,500 the police still get a $1,000 increase. 

$500 cut from the police PR budget will leave $1,500, which is the same amount we spent this year.  

$200 more cut from the meetings and conference budgets.  We spent $1,700 this year.  This will leave us with $1,000 in the budget.  Our motto for 2010 should be that we are staying at home.  No four day trips to Tan-Tar-A or Washington, DC.  2010 will be a great year to skip the International Chiefs of Police Conference in ORLANDO!  I bet a lot of other cities will be cutting this from the budget. Some other conferences are covered under the Training Fund, which has its own separate budget.  This also includes crime prevention talks and meetings hosted by the police department.  For 2010 we need to cut back on the refreshments.  

$250 slashed from the Publications line item.  This year we spent $1,100.  This cut will leave us with $1,000.  The police department has to look at all of its subscriptions and figure out which one or two it can live without. Remember that some publications are covered under the Training Fund, which is a separate and untouched budget.

$550 in dues can be cut.  This year we spent $1,700 in dues.  This cut would drop dues for 2010 to $800.  If command officers consider themselves professionals (and we are paying them a professional salary) they can surely pay for some professional dues, like the rest of us do.  These dues are tax deductible.     

$2,050 can be cut and the entire police recognition dinner should be eliminated.  We are currently recognizing the good work of the police by them paying in the top 1/3 of all area law enforcement agencies.  We can always recognize the good work of specific officers at the Board of Aldermen meeting through a proclamation. The police chief already issues a Chief’s Award.  Instead of spending $2,050 to hand out these awards at a dinner, we can do it for free at roll call.   

 TOTAL POLICE CUTS: $65,722.  

This would allow us to save a police clerk’s job, avoiding a layoff and return a dispatcher to a fulltime position.  

MUNICIPAL COURT

$2,670 in salaries and FICA can be saved rescinding the 2% raises.

$1,200 in meetings and conferences can be cut leaving $2,000 for conferences for the judge and prosecutor.  Often Missouri required judge seminars occur out of town.  $2,000 covers that.  This year we spent $2,600 on meetings and conferences.  We ought to be able to cut $600 and we had no good reason to increase the budget to $3,200.  Our prosecutor is a contractor and is a prosecutor and a judge for several other cities.  He is paid $49,000 a year for a very part time job.  He certainly can pay his way to conferences and meetings. 

$300 should be cut from the miscellaneous section of the court budget.  This year we spent $500.  For 2010 we have budgeted $1,300.  Let’s hold them to double of 2009.

TOTAL COURT CUTS:  $4,170       

PLANNING/DEVELOPMENT/PUBLIC WORKS

$6,844 in salaries and FICA is saved by going back to the original budget approved by the Finance Commission.

$1,780 needs to be cut from printing.  The mayor has put $4,780 in the printing budget.  In 2008 we used $2,542.  This year we dropped to $1,200. A $3,000 appropriation would be a $448 increase from 2008 and a $1,800 bump from 2009.   

$1,060 chopped away from Dues would reduce the $2,260 request to $1,200.  In 2008 we spent $1,733 and this year we spent $2,200.  Again professional dues by well paid employees can and often should be self-paid.

$1,000 cut from meetings would leave just $750.  In this case the motto of NO OUT OF TOWN MEETINGS or CONFERENCES has to be instituted.

$290 removed from subscriptions.  This year we spent $700 for subscriptions.  For 2010 the mayor wants $1,090.  Let us give them a 14% increase and save $290.

$1,030 in training should be cut for the 2010 budget number of $2,330.  That leaves $1,100, which is more than twice as much as the $500 used in 2009.   

TOTAL CUTS:  $12,004

TOTOAL CUTS OF COURTS AND DEV/PLAN/P&W:  $16,174

This could be put toward more deer management.    

TOTAL SAVED:  $147,763 
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